Minutes

Iowa State Association of Counties

Board of Directors Meeting

ISAC Offices, 5500 Westown Parkway, Suite 190, West Des Moines, IA 50266

Phone 515.244.7181

Present: Marge Pitts, Wayne Walter, Darin Raymond, Harlan Hansen, Anna O’Shea, Mike Balmer, Lori Elam, Mike McClain, Grant Veeder, Melvyn Houser, Deb McWhirter, Dave Morlan, Chuck Rieken, Dan Cohen, Jon McNamee
Absent: Terri Henkels, Lu Barron, Judy Miller, Joan McCalmant, Wayne Chizek, Sally Stutsman, Linda Langston
Guests: Peggy Rice, Bret VandeLune, Jim George, Richard Crouch, Mary Mosiman
Staff: Bill Peterson, Brad Holtan, Kristi Harshbarger, Robin Harlow, Linda Hinton, Mary Beth Mellick, Deb Eckerman Slack, Andrea Jansen
Thursday December 15, 2011

President Marge Pitts called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. Bill Peterson explained that new board members that would begin their service in January 2012 had been invited to be guests at this meeting.  Board members, guests and staff introduced themselves.

Approval of Minutes

The October 27 and 28, 2011 ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed.  Mike Balmer moved to approve the minutes as written, Lori Elam seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

The November 16, 2011 ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed.  Melvyn Houser moved to approve the minutes as written, Dan Cohen seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
The October 27, 2011 ISAC Scholarship Committee meeting minutes were reviewed.  Harlan Hansen moved to approve the minutes as written, Deb McWhirter seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
The November 16, 2011 ISAC general session minutes were reviewed.  Dave Morlan moved to approve the minutes as written, Anna O’Shea seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
The November 17, 2011 ISAC general session minutes were reviewed.  Grant Veeder moved to approve the minutes as written, Melvyn Houser seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
President Pitts recessed the ISAC board meeting.
ETC Board of Directors Meeting

President Pitts called the ETC Board of Directors Meeting to order at 9:40 a.m.
The October 27, 2011 ETC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed.  Darin moved to approve the minutes as written, Melvyn seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
CASS committee meeting minutes reviewed. Bill explained ETC’s role for the benefit of the guests / 2012 directors.
Robin Harlow presented the ETC 2012 - 2013 budget to the board and Brad Holtan answered director questions. The FY 2013 revenues will be $676,000 and expenses will be $674,178.  The approximate $170,000 increase will be due to the transition of CRIS services into CSN.  Discussion was held on the process to transition the CRIS functions and budget to ETC and CSN.  Bill Peterson explained that this process would happen gradually, with the CRIS 28E termination notices expected to go out December 2012.  The board discussed the process and issues that will need to be addressed in that time.
Dan Cohen made a motion to approve the 2012-2013 ETC budget as presented, Harlan Hansen second, and the motion passed unanimously.

Robin Harlow presented the ETC/CSN project update.  Robin introduced new CSN program coordinator, Andrea Jansen.  Andrea introduced herself and gave her background.  Robin shared that all 95 projected counties are in the system, which means there are 600 active (and about 150 inactive) users.  The project processed 61,000 claims in November, which is a tenfold increase from the same time last year.  Support tickets have stabilized around 280 tickets per month.  Much of November was spent working with CPCs on the state compliance reports.
Deb Eckerman Slack discussed the draft letter for CRIS members to describe the transition process.  
President Pitts adjourned the ETC Board of Directors meeting at 10:24 a.m.

County Redistricting Presentation

President Pitts reconvened the ISAC Board of Directors meeting at 10:37 a.m.
President Pitts introduced Mary Mosiman from the Iowa Secretary of State’s office.  Ms. Mosiman provided an update on the cities that are complete and the remaining pending cities.  Ms. Mosiman stated all 99 counties have been reviewed, and only 6 remain pending.  She reported the pending counties all have only minor remaining issues.  Ms. Mosiman shared that the Secretary does have a bill being drafted by LSA to try to make some improvements to the redistricting process.  Ms. Mosiman addressed questions from directors on the redistricting process, ideas for the future, and how the precinct districts would work for the upcoming caucus.  
ISAC Group Health Presentation

Bill Peterson described ISAC’s Group Health Plan – that it is self-funded, Wellmark administers the program and ISAC handles financial management.  Bill described how the format of this year’s presentation varied from last year’s presentation, which is largely due to a change from incurred reports to paid reports.  Bill presented the plan’s financial results for 2011, estimated budget numbers for 2012, and several options for 2013 budgeting and planning.
Wayne Walter discussed the advantages and disadvantages of the various options for 2013 and pointed out it seems unfair to give discounts when counties are having a good experiences, but not increasing premiums when counties have negative experiences.  Darin Raymond explained how in his county the BOS began monitoring their participants’ behavior closely to help avoid premium increases and expressed concerns on modifying the board policy because counties rely on consistency.  Deb McWhirter explained as a county not in ISAC’s plan, other insurance programs don’t provide insulation from insurance increase premiums.  
Bill addressed the board’s questions and concerns.  He explained small counties often participate in ISAC’s pool to try to find some protection from huge swings – and thus, the plan has always tried to find a happy medium between discounts and increases.  Bill then explained the wellness gift card incentive program option.  Dan Cohen stated he believed that was the way to incentivize, because individual actions are where the control for change lies.  Darin stated that his recommendation would be to leave it the same for one more year for counties that are relying on this, and then next year consider more comprehensive change.
Darin made a motion to proceed with Scenario 2 as proposed by staff for 2013, Harlan seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.
Grant made a motion to approve the recommended base rates with an average increase of 6.76%, Deb seconded.  Discussion on the issue was had; Dave Morlan asked how this would work with the wellness incentive.  Bill explained the base rate would be set before the wellness incentive determination.  Darin felt a base rate change should be based on the plan rate options that exist and are used.  Bill explained that he averages the base rate increases for the various plan rate options because it actually comes from “pure premium” numbers from Wellmark.  Darin would like to see that the separate plan rates be adopted for the various plans, as opposed to one base rate average increase.  Bill explained that the actual numbers come out the same way, regardless of whether one base rate average increase % is adopted, or if various base rate increase %s for each plan option are adopted.
Motion was unanimously approved.

Meeting recessed at 12:24 p.m.  Meeting reconvened at 1:00 p.m.
Recognition gifts were handed out to directors leaving the board at the end of this year and the outgoing president, Marge Pitts.
Kristi described ISAC’s research and decision on how to report the taxable income of the gift cards received by the wellness incentive program participants.  ISAC will be sending out 1099s on the gift cards and the counties will therefore not need to show them on their W-2s.
Transportation 2020 CAC Report

Mary Beth presented the recommendations of the 2020 CAC Report.  Bill explained rationale for having the board make a motion to endorse the recommendations.
Mike McClain made a motion to endorse the recommendations of the 2020 CAC Report, Grant seconded.  The board discussed the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
MH Redesign Proposals

Linda Hinton presented the mental health redesign proposals, including the DHS report that came out and which largely agrees with the work group reports.  Linda gave the board an overview of yesterday’s meeting with Chuck Palmer.  
Property Tax Proposals

Bill described the current status of property tax reform and the proposals that were out there.  Grant explained the Urban County Coalition’s idea that ISAC should come out in support of last year’s Senate proposal.  Grant also presented the concerns with doing this, because the Senate proposal is seen as a partisan bill and perhaps waiting to see how the legislative session plays out and if a less partisan and narrower proposal might come out of the process.
Bill described a communication he had received from the assessor affiliate making a recommendation for ISAC’s appointment to the PAAB review committee.  Deb made a motion to appoint Bruce Hovden, at the assessor affiliate’s recommendation, to be the assessor appointee to PAAB, Wayne seconded.  Deb explained the PAAB board’s role. Motion passed unanimously.
NACo Reports

Grant presented on the most recent NACo board meeting and shared that NACo executive director, Larry Naake is retiring at the end of 2012.  Bill reminded board members that registration is open for the 2012 NACo Legislative Conference. 
Review of Financial Report

Brad reviewed the financial statements with the board, including that the current interest rate on the savings account is 0.2% and also low interest rates on certificate of deposits.  The Marriott bill for the fall school was approximately $88,000.  Brad explained that ISAC is currently paying rent on both facilities.  Even though Knapp Properties gave ISAC a lump sum to buy ISAC out of old lease, for accounting purposes that lump sum must be allocated over 10 years, which is why rent numbers will look high this year.  Darin asked staff to compare ISAC’s financial status between this year and last year.  Bill and Brad responded and discussed that IPAIT dollars are down, additional expenses this year due to the office move, and low interest rates.
Darin made a motion to accept the financial statements as presented, Melvyn seconded, motion passed unanimously.
Sales Tax Issue

Kristi presented on the status of legal action related to the sales tax issue and the board discussed various pieces of evidence that could be added to ISAC’s request for declaratory action with the Iowa Department of Revenue.
CVS Caremark Endorsement
Bill provided an update on changes to the program and the addition of payments per prescription (to the counties and to ISAC if it chooses to endorse the program) obtained with the CVS Caremark cards.  Grant described the tone and discussions about this program change at the NACo board meeting.  The NACo board approved this change and extending the program through 2016 and now ISAC must determine whether to continue to endorse the program as presently adopted.  The group decided to table this decision for a month and in that time Bill can take a look at what other state associations are doing.
NACo RMA
Kristi, Bill and Grant presented on changes to the NACo deferred compensation program.

Dan Cohen made a motion for ISAC to continue to endorse the NACo deferred compensation program under the new structure, Harlan seconded.  The board discussed the motion and it passed unanimously.  
CRIS Update

Robin reviewed the draft letter to be sent to the CRIS participant counties, explaining the timeline and transition process.
Meeting Update

Bill shared Kim Reynolds thank you for the Golden Eagle.  Bill reviewed the ISAC University schedule and reminded if board members plan to attend, to let Stacy know as soon as possible.  Bill reviewed the ISAC Spring Conference agenda and discussed the preparation for the three ISAC seminars.  Registration for Spring Conference opens January 10th.  Also, Bill reminded the group to review and calendar the 2012 board schedule.
Reports and Inquiries from the Board

Board members shared issues, concerns, ideas and achievements.

President Pitts adjourned the meeting at 3:17 p.m.
